Hiawatha City Council 
Regular Meeting
December 19, 2012


The Hiawatha City Council met in regular session in the Hiawatha Council Chambers on

December 19, 2012. Mayor Tom Theis called the meeting to order at 7:00 P.M. Council members present: Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Rob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler, and Denny Norton.  Staff present: Police Sergeant, Seth Allen; Deputy Clerk, Kelly Kornegor; City Attorney, Mark Parmenter and City Engineer, Dick Ransom. Guests: Cedar Valley Habitat for Humanity, Jeff Capps and Daniel Hoffman. 

Bob Rampulla moved the approval of the agenda, second by Denny Norton. Motion Carried. 

Bob Wheeler moved the approval of the following consent agenda items: Approval of bills; Finance Director’s Report for November 2012; City Clerk’s Report for November 2012; Department Reports: Community Development, Fire, Library, Parks & Recreation, Police & Public Works; approval of a five (5) day Class C Liquor License (LC) (Commercial) for Eastern Iowa Sports Complex, 1100 N 18th Avenue, effective 12/31/12 – 1/4/12 & approval of new Cigarette Permit for Mini Pantry, 85 North Center Point Road Unit 40, effective 12/19/12 – 6/30/13, second by Marty Bruns. Motion carried.  
Mayor Theis introduced Engineer Coordinator, John Bender to the Council. Bender is a new hire with a trail amount of time to assess the efficiency and effectiveness of an “in house” city engineer. 

Amending Chapter 53 Noise control §53.03 Noise Prohibitions and Limited Sound Sources (8.) Solid Waste Collection and/or Hauling Equipment

Denny Norton presented RESOLUTION #12-299 setting a public hearing date (January 2, 2013 @ 7:00 P.M.) to consider amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 53 Noise Control amending §53.03 Noise Prohibitions & Limited Sound Sources (8.) Solid Waste Collection &/or Hauling Equipment, second by Bob Rampulla.
Roll call vote:

AYES: Denny Norton, Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler, Dick Olson, Bob Rampulla

NAYS: None

Resolution #12-299 approved. 

Boyson Road and Robins Road Intersection Improvement Project-Setting Public Hearing to consider Adopting and placing plans, specifications, form of contract and estimate of cost 
Bob Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #12-300 setting a public hearing date (January 2, 2013 @ 7:00 P.M.) to consider adopting & placing plans, specifications, form of contract & estimate of cost on file & direct publication of the Notice to Bidders for the Boyson Road & Robins Road Intersection Improvements Project, second by Marty Bruns.
Roll call vote:

AYES: Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns, Denny Norton, Bob Wheeler, Dick Olson 

NAYS: None

Resolution #12-300 approved. 

Discussion/Possible Action regarding an Agreement between the City of Hiawatha and William Bennett Jr. allowing a parking encroachment in the City Right-of-Way for P & K Midwest located at 506 North Center Point Road

City Engineer, Dick Ransom recommended approval of staff to move forward with negotiations with William Bennett, Jr. to execute a temporary parking encroachment in the City’s Right-of-Way for P & K Midwest located at 506 North Center Point Road. Currently the parking and pavement for 506 North Center Point Road is encroaching into the City’s Right-of-Way by approximately 8.5 feet. An agreement allowing this encroachment has not been located by the City or the property owner. The City has a proposed project to reconstruct North Center Point road from the Chicago Central & Pacific Railroad to Fisher Street. As part of this project the City is proposing to construct sidewalk along said property. 

In discussion with William Bennett he said he would be willing to sign a the proposed temporary construction and permanent storm sewer easement that is necessary for this project if the City would be willing to enter into an agreement to keep the parking lot encroachment until such time as determined by Council. Mr. Bennett has stated maneuvering and parking without the encroachment would be detrimental to his tenant, P & K Midwest. 

If council allows the encroachment it would only be for 6.5 feet, to allow a 2-foot buffer from the proposed sidewalk. Bumper blocks are also recommended along the parking lot to deter vehicles form encroaching past the parking edge. Ransom also stated if and when we would really need this area we still have the authority to remove the parking spaces we are currently allowing.
Marty Bruns moved authorizing Staff along with City Engineering to move forward with negotiations with William Bennett, Jr. in regards to the execution of an agreement allowing a temporary parking encroachment in the City right-of-way for P&K Midwest located at 506 North Center Point Road for the North Center Point Road Reconstruction (RISE) Project scheduled for Spring of 2013, second by Bob Rampulla. Motion carried.
Consider Motion Approving the Appointment of Fire-Medic Ryan Young
Dick Olson moved approving the appointment of one (1) Part-Time Fire Medic Ryan Young, second by Denny Norton. Motion carried.
Consider Motion Accepting Resignation of Park & Recreation Commission member-Larry Eveland. 

Bob Rampulla moved accepting the resignation of Parks & Recreation Commission Member: Larry Eveland effective 12/28/12, second by Denny Norton with regrets. Motion carried. 

 Discussion/Possible Action-Home Builder Blitz 2012 request for funds

Jeff Capps of Habitat for Humanity requested funds for two invoices in the amount of $2,524.80 for unforeseen sanitary sewer costs in connection with the Home Builder Blitz 2012 initiative for the construction of two (2) residential homes located at 104 and 108 10th Avenue.

Dick Olson stated he believed this was a reasonable request considering they are non-profit organization. Their work has benefits for so many. 

Marty Bruns stated he believed in supporting non-profits but questions if we should be deviating from our policies. We would not waive these fees for another citizen.

Capp stated, “They work with several local contractors who donate all their time to this project. He additionally thanked the City Staff and Council for their support and time during the project. 
Bob Wheeler thinks we would be setting precedence if we allow this request to pass. 

Dick Olson viewed the request a bit different; this would be a kind cost giving a helping hand.

Bob Rampulla believes the city has contributed through assisting them with their project.

Community Development Director, Mark Powers stated, “This project was a bit different than another development such as a new home. They did have to do some extensive work but our staff time is the same time we would give any other development.”  

Bob Rampulla moved approval of Habitat for Humanity’s request for the payment of two invoices in the amount of $2,524.80 for unforeseen costs in sanitary sewer connections with the Home Builder Blitz 2012 initiative for the construction of two (2) residential homes located at 104 & 108 10th Avenue, second by Marty Bruns. 

Roll call vote:

AYES: None

NAYS: Denny Norton, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson, Marty Bruns with apologizes. 

Motion FAILED 

Consider Resolution Approving an “At Your Own Risk” Building Permit as Requested by St. Luke’s Hospital

Community Development Director, Mark Powers received a request for an “At Your Own Risk” Permit from Hunter Construction in behalf of St. Luke’s Medical Clinic located at 400 S. Blairsferry Crossing to begin construction of a 12’X26’-6” concrete pad for outdoor medical gas equipment. This is a remodeled clinic with intentions of opening in April 2013.
Powers recommended council approval of the “At Your Own Risk” Permit stating he does not see a problem with allowing such permit. He has received a site plan for approval at the January 28, 2013 Planning and Zoning meeting and does not foresee any issues with their approval of the plan. 

Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #12-301 approving an “At Your Own Risk” Building Permit as requested by St. Luke’s Hospital to begin construction on a concrete pad for outdoor medical gas equipment at the St. Luke’s Medical Clinic located at 400 South Blairsferry Crossing, second by Bob Wheeler.
AYES: Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Denny Norton, Dick Olson

NAYS: None

Resolution #12-301 approved. 

Consider Resolution Authorizing an Interfund Loan from General Equipment Reserve Fund to the Capital Project Fund in the Amount of $550,000

City Council on November 21, 2012 approved Resolution #12-283 authorizing the purchase of property located at 255 & 275 Robins Road in the amount of $495,000. Council has deemed it necessary to bond for such funds in our spring bonding issue, in the interim we are in need of transferring/interfund loan for the purchase of such property and other related cost from the Special Revenue Equipment Reserve Fund in an amount not to exceed $550,000 to the Capital Project Fund to cover such expenses. 
City Attorney, Mark Parmenter informed the Council that there is a legal issue regarding the legal description of the property. There is a 41’ area that is not a part of the legal description. In appearance it looks as though the 41’ area would be considering the previous owner used the part of the land for storage and a parking area along with a fence that is set back toward the Robinwood apartments. This was discovered during the survey process and finding the pins. Farmer’s State Bank is not aware of the situation.
Parmenter noted when two (2) properties have recognized a dividing line even though it isn’t reflected in the legal description it is called the Doctrine of Acquiescence. There is also adverse position, this is when the two (2) property owners recognize that one of the property owners is encroaching upon the others property with approval. After a certain amount of time the land being used can be claimed by the adjacent property owner as adverse possession.
Parmenter believes Ron Kelly may not realize they own this 41’ area considering the fence gives you the impression that this is the boundary line. Kelly’s do have a claim to the land but they will need to provide proof. Kelly could spend more money in attorney fees to defend his claim.
We should be proactive in this situation and have a conversation with Ron Kelly and see what his position would be.

Options in proceeding:

· Quiet title action that the court decides who has possession of the property; 

· Quick claim deed (easiest)

Council directed Mark Parmenter and Dick Ransom to meet with Ron Kelly to discuss the situation.
Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #12-302 authorizing the release of the committed funds in the General Equipment Reserve Fund & the transfer/interfund loan not to exceed $550,000 from the General Equipment Reserve Fund to the Capital Projects Fund & to reimburse such fund within the spring 2013 bonding issue for the purchase of property & other related cost, second by Denny Norton.
AYES: Dick Olson, Bob Rampulla, Denny Norton, Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns

NAYS: None

Resolution #12-302 approved. 

Bob Rampulla moved to adjourn the meeting at 7:39 P.M., second by Bob Wheeler. Motion carried.
                                                                                                              __________________________

                                                                                                Thomas A. Theis, Mayor 



  

ATTEST: 
_____________________

Kim Downs, City Clerk                                                
